


In their decision letter to you, the Public Body referred to clause 37(1)(z.1) of the FOIPP Act. When 

considering whether disclosing personal information would be an unreasonable invasion of personal 

privacy, the public body must consider all relevant circumstances. Previous decisions of our office have 

noted that clause 37(1)(z.1) of the FOIPP Act is a relevant circumstance. Clause 37(1)(z.1) of the FOIPP 

Act authorizes a public body to disclose personal information if it is of a type routinely disclosed in a 

business or professional context, and does not reveal other personal information about the 

individual. This is often referred to as "business card information". 

Your employees' names and business email addresses are routinely disclosed in a business or 

professional context, and that information does not reveal other personal information about the 

employees. Therefore, the Public Body would have been authorized to disclose the employee's names 

and business email addresses, even without an access to information request, under clause 37{1)(z.1) of 

the FO/PP Act. 

If the Public Body would have been authorized to disclose that information regardless of whether there 

was an access request made, then this weighs heavily in favour of the conclusion that disclosing the 

information to the Applicant in the record at issue could not be an unreasonable invasion of your 

employees' personal privacy. 

As you remark, this information was provided in the context of responding on behalf of their employer. 

This information was used in a business context, not a personal one. There is no personal dimension to 

the names, emails, title, and phone number of the author of the email or the copied recipients. This also 

weighs in favour of the conclusion that disclosing the information to the Applicant in the record at issue 

could not be an unreasonable invasion of the employees' personal privacy. 

Based on the above, it is plain and obvious that disclosure would not be an unreasonable invasion of 

personal privacy. Therefore, it is clear that section 15 of the FOIPP Act does not apply, and there is no 

arguable case that merits an inquiry. 

Section 14 - protection for some types of business information 

In your request for review, you referred to subsection 14 of the FOIPP Act, which applies when a 

business has supplied their business information in confidence to a public body and disclosure could 

reasonably be expected to cause some specific outcomes. Your concern is that there is a risk that 

someone may contact the three employees using these emails or phone numbers instead of using the 

methods of contact listed on your website. 

There are three parts to the test for section 14 to apply, and all three parts must be satisfied before 

section 14 applies and a public body is required to withhold information. If all three parts of the test are 

not satisfied, then a public body is not authorized to withhold information under section 14 and must 

disclose it. 

In order for section 14 to apply, the information must: (a) be trade secrets, commercial, financial, labour 

relations, scientific or technical information of the business that would be revealed if disclosed; (b) have 
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